LA /ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION NORTH-EAST AREA
THURSDAY 5 NOVEMBER 2009, Colchester United Football Club
MEETING SUMMARY: ISSUES AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Agendas and minutes for these meetings available at www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk
	
	Attendance List
	

	
	DISTRICT AND EPHA AGENDA (a.m.)

Louise Evers, Area Improvement Manager
Sheena Clover, East Chair

EPHA update 
Presentation: Community Cohesion
Workshops:
· Safeguarding and the new Ofsted Framework

· SEF writing and making the attainment judgement

· Real life experience of Ofsted under the new framework

· Judging the quality of teaching and learning including assessment
	(Notes below)
New Headteachers welcomed: 

William Aylett

Montgomery Juniors

Greg Bloss

Chase Lane Primary & Nursery (Co-Head)

Nigel Chapman

Ravenscroft Primary

Tracey Caffull

Frobisher Primary & Nursery (Co-Head)

Bogusia Holeszowska
St Clare’s Catholic Primary (prev Essex Head)             Claire Holmes 

Monkwick Infants (Acting Head)

Neil Matthews

Heathlands CE Primary, West Bergholt
                                           (previous Essex Head)

Tracy McKenzie-Bell
Prettygate Juniors (previous Essex Head)

Karen Mills

Langenhoe Primary

Jude Nash

Chase Lane Primary & Nursery (Co-Head)

Emily Simpson

Frobisher Primary & Nursery (Co-Head)

Ruth Slater
         St Andrew’s CE Primary, Weeley (prev Essex Head)

Kay Wills

Two Village Primary (Acting Head)

Farewell to the following Headteachers:

Helen Craig

Holy Trinity, Eight Ash Green
Sue Wilson

Holy Trinity, Eight Ash Green

Sheena Clover and Karen Springett (EPHA Vice-Chair)
Bethan Rees, Cambridgeshire  Race Equality & Diversity Service 
Barry Hawes and Sandy Fletcher
Richard Moody and Alan Roebuck

Karen Springett, Headteacher at Milldene Primary

Louise Evers and Donna Wenden


	p 1-3*
	AREA AGENDA

Welcome, introductions and update
	Alison Fiala, Head of Primary Improvement 

	p 3-5
	Update on the Review of the Children’s Trust arrangements in Essex
	Elaine Fulton, Head of Integrated Localities Commissioning

	p 6-7
	Update on Behaviour and Attendance Partnerships 
	Ralph Holloway, Principle Officer Children’s Support Officer

	p 7-8
	The 2012 Olympics, Carrying the Flame, Curriculum opportunities 
	Dominic Collins, Partnerships Manager, 2012 Legacy and Strategic Sport

	p 9-10
	Update on the ECC Improvement Notice: safeguarding, virtual school, PEPs and attendance, extended schools
	Alison Fiala  and Debbie Holmes, ECC Lead on Narrowing the Gap 

	p 11
	Primary Performance Data 2009
	Alison Fiala 

	p 11-13
	Any other business 
	Teacher and Governor Awards (West) – Olive Newland

Creative Partnerships (South) 

Disadvantaged Subsidy Grant

Responding to emergencies – update of LA contacts
Funding to support Gifted and Talented development

	p 13
	Key dates
	2010 EAST meetings with the Local Authority officers  at Colchester United Football Club
Wednesday 17 March 2010, Wednesday 23 June 2010

Headteachers’ Conference Friday 12 March 2010 Stock Brook Country Club

Deputy Headteachers’ Conference Friday 8 October 2010 Stansted Hilton

	*Page numbers refer to the full minutes (posted on the website) of the Autumn term Area meetings with LA Officers and Headteachers.


LA /ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION EAST AREA

THURSDAY 5 NOVEMBER 2009

ATTENDANCE

	Present

	
	
	

	William Aylett
	Montgomery Juniors
	Victoria Jackson
	Great Clacton CE Juniors 

	Lelia Berkley
	St Andrew’s CE Primary, Marks Tey
	Christine Ireland
	Hazelmere Infants

	Ken Blake
	Hamford Primary
	Linda Leveridge
	Lawford CE Primary

	Simon Billings
	St John’s Green Primary
	Kerry Malcolm
	St Lawrence CE Primary, Rowhedge

	Greg Bloss
	Chase Lane Primary & Nursery
	Rebekah May
	Birch CE Primary 

	Ann Bray
	Kirby Primary 
	Tracy McKenzie-Bell
	Prettygate Juniors

	Doug Brown
	Engaines Primary 
	Neil Matthews 
	Heathlands Primary  

	Stephen Burnup
	Mistley Norman Primary 
	Janet Meacock
	Millfields Primary 

	Tracey Caffull
	Frobisher Primary & Nursery
	Carl Messer
	St George’s New Town Primary

	Nigel Chapman
	Ravenscroft Primary 
	Jackie Moore
	St George’s Infant & Nursery

	Claire Claydon                EPHA Chair, Brightlingsea Juniors
	Anne Myatt
	Walton-on-the-Naze Primary

	Sheena Clover
	East Chair, Parsons Heath CP
	Jude Nash
	Chase Lane Primary & Nursery

	Robert Collins

	Alresford Primary
	Barry Nevin
	Stanway Fiveways Primary

	Brian Combes
	Stanway Primary 
	Gerry Oliver
	Friars Grove Junior

	Delia Cooke
	Tiptree Heath Primary
	Donna Parker 
	Ardleigh St Mary’s CE Primary

	Helen Craig
	Holy Trinity, Eight Ash Green
	Clive Reynolds
	Hamilton Primary 

	Debbie Crabb
	Great Tey CE Primary 
	Lorraine Oldale
	Wix and Wrabness Primary

	John Crane
	Rolph CE Primary
	Linda Rowley
	Kings Ford Infants & Nursery

	Joan Dear
	Frinton-on-Sea Primary  
	Kirsty Rowsell
	Messing-cum-Inworth School

	Lynne Dibb
	Kings Ford Juniors
	Sharon Sciachettano
	Holland Haven Primary

	Craig Duncan
	Queen Boudica Primary
	Emily Simpson
	Frobisher Primary & Nursery

	Wendy Enguell
	Tiptree St Luke’s CE Primary 
	Ruth Slater
	St Andrew’s CE Primary, Weeley

	Carole Farrer
	Lexden Primary UHI
	Karen Springett
	Milldene Primary, Tiptree

	Ronnie Farrelly
	Holland Park Primary
	Steve Springett
	The Mayflower Primary 

	Jenny Firth
	Hazelmere Juniors
	Tracey Stang

	Broomgrove Infants

	Alan Garnett
	North Primary 
	Gail Thomas
	St Michael’s Primary & Nursery

	Linda Gildea
	Spring Meadow Primary
	Julie Thompson
	Broomgrove Juniors

	Jeff Graham
	St James CE Primary 
	Lesley Walder
	Bishop William Ward CE Primary 

	Jeremy Hallum
	Old Heath Primary 
	Mark Walter
	Monkwick Juniors

	Bridget Harris
	St Thomas More’s Catholic Primary
	Patricia Wilkie
	Layer-de-la-Haye Primary

	Bogusia Holeswoska
	St Clare’s Catholic Primary 
	Serena Williams
	Roach Vale Primary

	Claire Holmes
	Monkwick Infant and Nursery
	Kay Wills
	Two Village CE Primary 

	Nigel Hookway
	Highwoods Primary 
	Jacky Wood
	Lexden Springs Primary 

	Julia Hunt
	Brightlingsea Infants
	Sue Worthington
	All Saints CE Primary, Dovercourt

	Carol Jackson
	Prettygate Infants 
	David Young 
	Myland Primary 

	Apologies
	
	In Attendance  
	


	Terry Reynolds                Director for Learning
	Pam Langmead
	EPHA Manager

	LA Officers (afternoon meeting)
	
	

	Louise Evers
	Area Improvement Manager, East
	Sandy Fletcher
	SIEY

	Alison Fiala
	Head of Primary Improvement 
	Richard Moody
	SIEY

	Elaine Fulton
	Head of Integrated Localities Commissioning
	Alan Roebuck

Julia Hall
	SIEY
SIEY

	Dominic Collins
	Partnerships Manager 2012 Legacy and Strategic Sport
	Barry Hawes
Donna Wenden
	SIEY
SIEY

	Ralph Holloway
	Principal Officer, Children’s Support
	Bethan Rees
	Cambridgeshire  Race Equality & Diversity Service

	Debbie Holmes
	ECC Lead on Narrowing the Gap
	Maureen Hanley
	Locality Group Manager (N East)

	
	
	
	


If your attendance or apologies have not been noted please contact the EPHA Manager at langmead@tesco.net for amendment.
	

	EAST EPHA DISTRICT MEETING MINUTES 5 November 2009

	

	1.         

	WELCOME 
Sheena Clover, Chair of EEPHA, and Louise Evers, Area Improvement Manager for the North-East welcomed colleagues to the meeting, and in particular welcomed the following headteachers who are new to the North East or new in post:
William Aylett

Montgomery Juniors

Greg Bloss

Chase Lane Primary & Nursery (Co-Head)

Nigel Chapman

Ravenscroft Primary

Tracey Caffull

Frobisher Primary & Nursery (Co-Head)

Bogusia Holeszowska
St Clare’s Catholic Primary (previous Essex Head)


Claire Holmes 

Monkwick Infants (Acting Head)

Neil Matthews

Heathlands CE Primary, West Bergholt (previous Essex Head)

Tracy McKenzie-Bell
Prettygate Juniors (previous Essex Head)

Karen Mills

Langenhoe Primary
Jude Nash

Chase Lane Primary & Nursery (Co-Head)
Emily Simpson

Frobisher Primary & Nursery (Co-Head)

Ruth Slater

St Andrew’s CE Primary, Weeley (previous Essex Head)
Kay Wills

Two Village Primary (Acting Head)
Farewell to the following Headteachers who are moving posts:
Helen Craig

Holy Trinity, Eight Ash Green (moving to Downham Primary)
Sue Wilson

Holy Trinity, Eight Ash Green (moving to Downham Primary)

	

	2.

a)

b)

c)

d)

e)


	EEPHA FEEDBACK

Sheena Clover (East Chair) and Karen Springett (EPHA Vice-Chair) referred headteachers to the Autumn term newsletter (distributed at the meeting and available on the EPHA website) and highlighted some of the issues that had been discussed at the EPHA Executive meeting held in September. Headteachers were reminded that eight North East heads sit on the Executive, representing the Area and Local Delivery groups, and that it is vital for them to hear any opinions and concerns from their colleagues, so that they can be fed back to the Executive and the Local Authority. 

Data protocols

Headteachers were reminded that in January 2009, following consultation and agreement at the four Area Headteachers’ meetings, the EPHA Executive agreed that data should be accessible to all headteachers in order to promote school improvement and ensure that best practice is recognised and shared across the county. Data protocols were adopted, which can be found on the EPHA website. It was stressed that each school’s own data can, of course, be shared with their governors, but it is important to be aware that other school’s data should only be made available to the  leadership team to inform development and planning.

Schools Forum

One matter that is of ongoing concern is that the primary voice is heard on the Schools Forum, which makes major financial decisions on behalf of all schools. Headteachers were reminded that there are four Primary headteacher representatives who are elected by their colleagues to sit on the Schools Forum, and they play an active part in the decision making process. In addition, a pre-briefing group has been established to meet one week in advance of each SF meeting, attended by at least one member of the Executive and additional headteachers. The next pre-briefing meeting is to be held on 26 November, and will be attended by six headteachers. 
Survey to gather views about the existing SATs testing system 

The Executive agreed that all Primary headteachers should be asked their opinion on the current SATs testing system, and their views should be sought about alternative systems of effective assessment and judgement of performance in schools. A questionnaire was distributed at the meeting (also available on the EPHA website) and heads were asked to feed back their opinions by the end of the term.

Headteacher morale

Karen told the meeting that it wouldn’t come as any surprise to hear that across the county most primary headteachers are feeling overwhelmed and under intense pressure at the moment: as a result of the new Ofsted framework, because of the focus on (sometimes unreliable) SATs results, and occasionally due to pressure or lack of support from the Local Authority. The EPHA Executive plans to invite a representative from the DCSF to the next Executive meeting, to discuss the many issues that are concerning headteachers and the pressures that are faced by Primary headteachers. 

	

	3.
	COMMUNITY COHESION IN ESSEX PRIMARY SCHOOLS
A presentation by Bethan Rees, Manager of Cambridgeshire Race Equality and Diversity Service

Bethan reminded headteachers of their duty to promote community cohesion and noted that the new Ofsted Framework will include inspection of this area in schools.

There is no definitive definition of community cohesion, and Cambridge has created its definition using many sources:  
· Local Government Association (2002) 

· Home Office (2003)

· Commission for Racial Equality (2005)

· DCSF (2007)

· Commission on Integration & Cohesion (2007)

· Communities & Local Government (2008)

· Ofsted (2009)
Bethan referred to a document (Community Cohesion definitions –from various organisations. Available on the EPHA website) which lists community cohesion definitions from these sources.

The Cambridgeshire community cohesion policy states:

· There is a common vision for all communities, an emphasis on articulating what binds communities together rather than what differences divide them, a sense of belonging, of identifying with the neighbourhood and of ‘looking out for each other’.
· There is a commitment to equality and social justice.
· The diversity of people’s different backgrounds and circumstances is appreciated, respected and protected, in order to support integration and cohesion in changing communities.
· People have similar life opportunities, irrespective of background.
· Everyone understands their rights and responsibilities and is encouraged to participate at all levels. 
· Strong and positive relationships are being developed between people from different backgrounds in the workplace, in schools and within neighbourhoods.
Bethan referred to the “community cohesion brick” which shows the various strands of community cohesion that should be taken into account.

The different strands are:

· Religious and non-religious

· Ethnicity and culture

· Socio-economic

The different scales or geographical dimensions of community are:

· The Global Community

· The UK Community

· The Community the school is located in

· The School Community

The school’s contribution can be grouped under these headings:

· Teaching, learning and the curriculum

· Equity and Excellence

· Engagement and Ethos

Ofsted Inspectors are likely to ask three key questions in relation to Community Cohesion:

· What do you understand about the context of your school?
· How has your understanding of the school’s context informed a planned set of actions to promote community cohesion?

· What impact are you having?

Schools need to be very clear about their socio-economic, religious and ethnic make-up, and should also be able to demonstrate how these areas are monitored.

Headteachers were asked to consider the following areas in relation to Teaching, Learning and the Curriculum:

· How have learners encountered other faiths and cultures? (e.g. History of migrations) 
· Curriculum plans, visitors, evidence of work 
· School linking projects 
· Work on skills + confidence to challenge prejudice (e.g. performances, creative work, role plays) 
· Assessments + surveys (diversity awareness) 
· Lesson observations 
· Parents’ comments 
· Student-led surveys, reviews and evaluations 

In relation to Equity and Excellence:
· Attainment tracking – RAISEonline 
· Monitoring + evaluating participation + achievement
· Monitoring + review of equality & inclusion practices – data analysis 
· Onward progression + aspirations 
· Attitude surveys 
· Trust in justice / fairness
· Professional development 
In relation to Ethos and Engagement:

· Visibility of student council activity 
· Learning to use democracy
· Involvement in active citizenship projects 
· Community consultations + involvement of local people, including parents/carers 
· Range of projects, opportunities and encouragement to volunteer
· Policies for mixing social groups and ages (vertical groups, class seating, clubs + activities)
· Records of racial and bullying incidents + incidents of anti-social behaviour  
· Feelings of safety 
· Peer leadership projects 
· Social spaces + opportunities 
· Rich, enhanced curriculum 

The following legislation refers to schools’ equality and community cohesion duties
· Race Equality policy April 2001 (RRAA 2000) 
· Disability Equality Scheme December 2006 & 2007 (DDA 2005 – DED 2005) 
· Gender Equality Scheme April 2007 (Equality Act 2006) 
· Monitoring implementation of schemes & assessing impact
· Record racist incidents (RRAA 2000)
· Community Cohesion September 2007 (Education & Inspections Act 2006)
Cambridgeshire has produced document entitled 

Equality and Community Cohesion in Cambridgeshire Schools: Making Children Matter
This guidance document is divided into three sections: 

· Context
· Summary of statutory duties
· Framework for an overarching single equality policy statement
and is supported by appendices for monitoring and action planning 
Available on the Cambridgeshire Education Portal www.ccceducation.net by searching on Resource ID 3983 
Or on the EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk

Bethan reminded headteachers that, according to the new Ofsted Framework evaluation schedule, a school is likely to be judged inadequate in relation to community cohesion if:
· the school’s contribution to promoting community cohesion is ineffective 

· school leaders have failed to complete all three steps: developing an understanding of their context, planning appropriate actions, and evaluating their impact on community cohesion 

· the school has failed to address all three strands: faith, ethnicity and culture, and socio-economic factors 

· little attention is paid to community cohesion beyond the school itself or the school’s immediate community

· some groups of pupils do not regularly or readily engage with others and are intolerant of one another’s differences 
Headteachers were reminded of the requirement to report any racist incidents in their schools and referred to DCSF guidance, “Learning Together to be Safe:  A toolkit to help schools contribute to the prevention of violent extremism.” (Available on EPHA website)

Bethan suggested that next steps might include:
· Check compliance with all equality and community cohesion duties

· Undertake a community cohesion audit

· Analyse staff and governor training needs

· Evaluate the contents of the SEF – does it contain sufficient evidence of impact of the community cohesion strategy and its effect on pupils attitudes, behaviours and knowledge?

· Identify how all curriculum areas contribute to community cohesion

· Speak to pupils – can they talk about the impact of the school on their understanding of community– has it changed their views?

· Identify for a case study examples of individual pupils – LAC?

These steps should be with the involvement of governors, and the headteachers were reminded that ECC Schools Learning and Development offer Community Cohesion training for governors. (Contact SLD on 01245 434300) 
It was noted that it is not statutory to have a Community Cohesion policy for a school, but that recent Ofsted Inspection teams have asked for them during inspections. This policy could be included in a school’s Equal Opportunities policy, and a commitment to community cohesion should thread through many of the school’s policies, including the curriculum, behaviour management, racism, disability access, attendance, subject area policies and so on.

Further information and guidance: 

· DCSF Guidance on the duty to promote community cohesion (ref. 00598-2007DOM-EN)
www.teachernet.gov.uk/publications 
· Ofsted guidance for inspectors
www.ofsted.gov.uk 
· Institute of Community Cohesion 
· http://www.cohesioninstitute.org.uk/home 

· Schools Linking Network 
www.schoolslinkingnetwork.org.uk 
· Rights Respecting Schools Award (UNICEF)
www.unicef.org.uk 
· Learning together to be safe: a toolkit to help schools contribute to the prevention of violent extremism 
www.dcsf.gov.uk/publications/violentextremism/toolkitforschools   
Bethan Rees can be contacted at bethan.rees@cambridgeshire.gov.uk


	

	4.

A.

B.

C.

D.
	WORKSHOPS

The following workshops were attended by headteachers:

SAFEGUARDING AND THE NEW OFSTED FRAMEWORK
A presentation by Barry Hawes and Sandy Fletcher, School Improvement and Early Years
Headteachers were reminded that safeguarding in one of three limiting judgements in an inspection and so, if the school is judged inadequate for safeguarding, it will be judged as inadequate overall and either be put in a category of notice to improve, or even special measures. References were made to the following documents, all available on the Ofsted page of the EPHA website:
· Safeguarding evaluation descriptors (p 50 -51 of the evaluation schedule)

· Briefing for section 5 inspectors on safeguarding children – latest version published October 2009. This updated version includes further information on the requirements of the Independent Safeguarding Authority. 
· Ofsted Pointers  - an unofficial document with possible pointers to consider pre-inspection. It comes with a health warning that there may be omissions and sections that are not relevant to a particular school and, as such, should be treated with appropriate caution. Essex Primary Improvement Team Autumn 2009)
There was some discussion about the availability of training at the present time: 

· Child Protection designated officer training must be undertaken every two years;

· Staff training must be undertaken every three years;

· The Headteacher and a governor must have completed Safer Recruitment Training and have completed the assessment successfully. From 1 January 2010 it will be mandatory to have at least one person on any recruitment panel who has been accredited with this training.
ECC contacts for training

Carolyn Chaney     carolyn.chaney@essex.gov.uk

Carly Wester          carly.wester@essex.gov.uk
01245 436744/748

www.escb.co.uk
It was noted that Paul Fallon, the Independent Chair of the Essex Safeguarding Children’s Board, can be contacted at paul.fallon@essex.gov.uk
The groups discussed the challenges of safeguarding the school premises, and shared a number of anecdotes about issues relating to the school premises (e.g. the height of fences around pre-school areas) which have resulted in schools going into special measures. It was emphasised that schools must address any security and safeguarding issues that come to light without delay, and should identify potential safeguarding issues in a risk assessment of the premises. 
SEF WRITING AND MAKING THE ATTAINMENT JUDGEMENT

A presentation by Richard Moody and Alan Roebuck, School Improvement and Early Years
REAL LIFE EXPERIENCE OF OFSTED UNDER THE NEW FRAMEWORK

A presentation by Karen Springett, Headteacher at Milldene Primary

Karen noted that it was just two and a half years since her school’s last inspection, they had been judged good in the last inspection and there had been no subsequent complaints about the school. Therefore they were somewhat surprised when they received the Ofsted phonecall!
Nonetheless, the school was ready for inspection. In relation to safeguarding, the following action had been taken:
· All policies were thorough, in place and ratified by governors;

· All recommendations from their last 5 year Health and Safety Audit were completed;

· All medical procedures, first aid training and intimate care policy were up to date;

· The site was secure and boundary complete (except for the front hedge);

· Attendance and absences were all recorded including the missing children register.

In relation to child protection, the following action had been taken:

· The co-ordinator was well-trained with up to date knowledge (i.e. training within two years)

· All staff and governors were aware of procedures

· At least one governor and the headteacher has undertaken safer recruitment training, with certificates to prove it;

· All staff were trained regularly, and also had a reminder of CP procedure at the beginning of every non-pupil INSET day.

Karen made the following points in relation to the Single Central Record:

· An online record/spreadsheet was acceptable, but must be complete, initialled and dated;

· All employees need to be on the record, and this must include name, address, date of birth, the date the identity information relating to the address and photo ID was seen, job title, the date that teaching qualifications were seen;

· It was recommended that any governor who was in school during session times should have been CRB checked.

A number of questions were raised in the Pre-Inspection Briefing:
· Have standards been raised for all pupils, especially in English, mathematics and science?

· Are strategies to develop provision, especially in teaching and learning and in the curriculum, embedded and rigorously monitored?

· Do leaders and managers at all levels have a clear view of the school’s strengths and weaknesses and do they embed ambition in order to drive up improvement?

· What is the impact of attendance and behaviour on achievement?

On Day 1

7.30 am start The Lead Inspector arrived in car park and started chatting to staff members

7.45 am Two other inspectors arrived

8.15 am Tour of school (they later commented that at no point had a pupil shown them around)

8.30 am Meeting of staff and inspectors

8.40 am Start of observations around the school, including speaking to parents at the gate

9.00 am A in assembly, B in EYFS, C in office checking SCR

The rest of the day was a whirlwind of observations, interviews and chats with various people on site.

They left at 5.30 pm

On Day 2:

7.30 am Just two inspectors arrived for the second day 

They organised the timetable for the day with the headteacher.

They went through a case study of a Looked After Child

They asked the headteacher to choose which lessons they should see and asked HT and DH to do joint feedback; HT and DH had to feed back first.

The Deputy went on a “learning walk” with the second inspector.

They stopped at 12 noon and began typing furiously!

The school was judged as outstanding in nine different areas, and good in every other area. Karen’s presentation gave a number of quotes from the inspection period, the vast majority of them very positive.

Finally, Karen stated what she would do next time:

· Have a box of summary sheets for all 22 areas, and know who would talk about each one;

· Provide two pupils to take the Ofsted inspectors round the school, even if they don’t ask!

· Have a prepared list of things that you would put in the inspectors room;

· Put someone in charge of refreshments and practicalities (car parking, printer, extension leads etc)

· Read the instructions from the inspection administrators carefully;

· Ask for deadlines, don’t assume.

JUDGING THE QUALITY OF TEACHING AND LEARNING INCLUDING ASSESSMENT 

A presentation by Louise Evers and Donna Wenden, School Improvement and Early Years
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